
1 
 

DURHAM-CHAPEL HILL-CARRBORO METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION BOARD 1 

January 13, 2016 2 
 3 

MINUTES OF MEETING 4 
 5 

The Durham-Chapel Hill-Carrboro Metropolitan Planning Organization Board met on January 13, 6 
2016, at 9:00 a.m. in the City Council Committee Room, located on the second floor of Durham 7 
City Hall. The following people were in attendance: 8 
 9 
Steve Schewel (MPO Board Chair) City of Durham 10 
Jim G. Crawford (Member) Chatham County 11 
Don Moffitt (Member) City of Durham 12 
Ellen Reckhow (Member) Durham County  13 
Ed Harrison (Alternate) Town of Chapel Hill  14 
Pam Hemminger (Member) Town of Chapel Hill  15 
Barry Jacobs (Member) Orange County  16 
Brian Lowen (Member) Town of Hillsborough  17 
Lydia Lavelle (Alternate) Town of Carrboro  18 
Bernadette Pelissier (Member) GoTriangle 19 

 20 
Joey Hopkins  NCDOT, Division 5 21 
Patrick Wilson  NCDOT, Division 7 22 
Bergen Watterson  Town of Carrboro 23 
John Hodges-Copple  Triangle J Council of Governments 24 
Patrick McDonough  GoTriangle 25 
Geoff Green  GoTriangle 26 
Mark Ahrendsen City of Durham/DCHC MPO 27 
Dale McKeel  City of Durham/DCHC MPO 28 
Edward Dancausse Federal Highway Administration 29 
Felix Nwoko  DCHC MPO 30 
Andy Henry  DCHC MPO 31 
Meg Scully  DCHC MPO 32 
Lindsay Smart  DCHC MPO 33 
Brian Rhodes  DCHC MPO 34 
Ellen Beckmann City of Durham Transportation 35 
David Bonk Town of Chapel Hill 36 
Margaret Hauth  Planning Director/Hillsborough 37 
Jennifer Britt NCDOT, Division 8 38 
Miller Cochran VHB 39 

 40 
 41 
 42 

Quorum Count:   9  of 11 Voting Members 43 
 44 
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Chair Steve Schewel called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. A roll call was performed. Brian 45 

Lowen, Town of Hillsborough, was recognized as a new member of the MPO Board during the roll call. The 46 

Voting Members and Alternate Voting Members of the DCHC MPO Board were identified as indicated 47 

above. Chair Steve Schewel reminded everyone to sign-in using the sign-in sheet that was being 48 

circulated. 49 

PRELIMINARIES: 50 

Ethics Reminder 51 

Chair Steve Schewel read the Ethics Reminder, and asked if there were any known conflicts of 52 

interest with respect to matters coming before the Board, and requested that if there were any identified 53 

during the meeting for them to be announced. 54 

DCHC MPO Board members did not identify any known conflicts. 55 

Adjustments to the Agenda 56 

Chair Steve Schewel asked if there were any adjustments to the agenda. Pam Hemminger wanted 57 

to add an update on the Durham-Orange Light Rail Transit project, on where we are in the process, what 58 

the deadlines are, etc. Mark Ahrendsen said the item will be added to the end of the agenda, and if no one 59 

comes from GoTriangle, staff will get information for her. Ellen Reckhow reminded the LPA staff and Board 60 

members about the State Ethics Compliance requirements and filing State Ethics forms by April 15, 2016. 61 

Chair Steve Schewel said the DCHC MPO Board members should be receiving the forms soon by email from 62 

the LPA staff. 63 

Chair Steve Schewel announced the retirement of Transportation Director and Technical 64 

Committee Chair Mark Ahrendsen as of April 1, 2016. He said Mark Ahrendsen is a remarkable Director, is 65 

an incredibly responsible person, built a great staff and developed a great relationship between 66 

transportation departments and jurisdictions. Chair Steve Schewel thanked Mark Ahrendsen for his 67 
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service to the DCHC MPO Board. The DCHC MPO Board will celebrate his retirement at a later date. It will 68 

be tremendous loss. Mark Ahrendsen said his last day with the City of Durham is March 31, 2016.  69 

Chair Steve Schewel welcomed Patrick McDonough and asked him to provide an update at the 70 

end of the meeting on light rail. Patrick McDonough agreed to brief the DCHC MPO Board on  on the D-O 71 

LRT project.  72 

Public Comments 73 

Chair Steve Schewel asked if there were any members of the public signed up to speak. There 74 

were no members of the public signed up to speak during the meeting. 75 

Directives to Staff 76 

The Directives to Staff were included in the agenda packet for review. Chair Steve Schewel asked 77 

for any comments on the Directives to Staff. He added a directive to facilitate an ongoing, regular 78 

discussion with GoTriangle and the DCHC MPO Board on issues related to light rail, including station 79 

location design, schedule, deadlines, and other issues. Felix Nwoko provided clarification of the last 80 

meeting in which GoTriangle agreed to provide that information on a quarterly basis beginning in March 81 

2016.  82 

Ellen Reckhow had a comment on an item on the list dated, dated September 10, 2014. She 83 

thought there was a follow-up on how the DCHC MPO Board might address Complete Streets. Lindsay 84 

Smart stated that it was discussed at the December 2015 DCHC MPO Board meeting and it was determined 85 

that it would be covered in the goals and objectives for the 2045 MTP. 86 

CONSENT AGENDA: 87 
 88 
6. Approval of December 9, 2015 Board Meeting Minutes  89 

The DCHC MPO Board meeting minutes for December 9, 2015 were not available and will be 90 

submitted at the February 10, 2016 Board meeting. 91 

ACTION ITEMS: 92 
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7. Draft FY2017 Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP)  93 
Meg Scully, LPA Staff 94 
 95 

Meg Scully reviewed the annual Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP). She stated that the MPO 96 

is required by federal regulation to develop the UPWP, which identifies the transportation planning tasks 97 

that will be performed during FY2017. The funding for the annual work program is provided by the Federal 98 

Highway Administration (FHWA) and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA). It’s generally 80% federal 99 

money with a 20% local match, and some portions of the match may be provided by the state. She stated 100 

that in 2014, the MPO began a new cost-sharing program where all of the local jurisdictions contribute a 101 

portion of the 20% local match that is required for the planning activities of the Lead Planning Agency 102 

(LPA). Local agencies provide their own local match for their own planning activities. Prior to that, the City 103 

of Durham covered the entire local match that was required for the Lead Planning Agency.  104 

Meg Scully referred to the 130-page attachment. She said the work program is identified by 46 105 

funding tasks that are generally grouped into eight categories. Meg Scully reviewed a summary of the work 106 

that was performed in the FY16 UPWP. Pages 11 to 13 have the FY17 focus areas for the DCHC MPO, and 107 

page 15 summarizes funding by source and recipient. This year, she said, GoTriangle received a very large 108 

grant for planning transit-oriented development (TOD). 109 

Ellen Reckhow asked if the GoTriangle grant required a local match. Meg Scully stated, yes, and 110 

that they received contributions from local jurisdictions. Ellen Reckhow asked if they were in-kind and staff 111 

support contributions. Meg Scully stated, yes. 112 

Meg Scully reminded everyone that the STP-DA funds are distributed first. She said some agencies 113 

use a small portion of it while others opt out of using it for planning. The City of Durham uses the funds for 114 

planning purposes. She said the section 5303 funds are administered by the North Carolina Department of 115 

Transportation. NCDOT notifies the MPO each year of the amount, which is distributed among Chapel Hill 116 

Transit and GoDurham. If all the money is not used, they lose it.  117 
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The DCHC MPO distributes the section 5307 funds each year. If the transit agencies decide to use it 118 

for planning, it is reflected in the UPWP. She explained the task breakdowns, discussed the LPA funding, 119 

which is referenced on pages 22-34, and pointed out that there is a narrative for the projects. The bulk of 120 

the UPWP document is composed of tables showing the sub-recipients funding by task and descriptions of 121 

the work to be done.  122 

Meg Scully provided an overview of the LPA expenditures. Chair Steve Schewel asked if the LPA is 123 

the same as the MPO staff. She said, yes, it is the MPO staff, which consists of eight and one-half full-time 124 

staff people plus interns and some consultant work. 125 

Meg Scully also explained the local cost sharing for FY17 and referenced more information that is 126 

located on page 16. She said the local cost is generally based on population and the level of data collection 127 

within each jurisdiction. 128 

Meg Scully presented the schedule for the UPWP. The DCHC MPO Board will approve the final 129 

UPWP in February after holding a public hearing at that meeting. Today, the UPWP will be released for a 130 

21-day public comment. This schedule is driven by the requirement of NCDOT to have a nearly complete 131 

draft submitted by the end of January, and then hopefully there are only minor changes after that date. 132 

Meg Scully noted that since this document was developed, the LPA had a conversation with the 133 

Capital Area MPO regarding three additional potential projects for FY2017 that would require a fairly small 134 

amount of money. The Technical Committee will review these projects and possibly make minor changes to 135 

the UPWP.  136 

Don Moffitt asked if the public hearing is February 10 and if it occur during the normally scheduled 137 

DCHC MPO Board meeting. Meg Scully said yes.  138 

Meg Scully stated that at their December 2015 meeting, the Technical Committee recommended 139 

the DCHC MPO Board release this draft for public comment, and asked if there were any questions.  140 
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Ellen Reckhow asked if the reauthorization of the transportation program at the federal level 141 

changed anything. Felix Nwoko responded that there is a slight increase in the money for FY16 and that 142 

there might be some other small impacts that we will amend into the UPWP later. Ellen Reckhow asked 143 

there will be some tweaking associated with the bill. Felix Nwoko stated yes. Mark Ahrendsen reminded 144 

everyone that a lot of the guidance comes out after the reauthorization bill passes. In fact, some of the 145 

rules and guidance for the previous bill, MAP-21, was just released.  146 

Ed Harrison asked if the federal funds still provide 80% of the total for planning under the 147 

reauthorization. Meg Scully responded yes.  148 

Bernadette Pelissier said they will talk about performance measures in the DCHC MPO Board – 149 

Goals/Objectives/Performance Measures workshop. Are there any constraints on performance measures 150 

for the 2045 MTP, such as cost? If so, will staff advise the Board on these constraints? Meg Scully said that 151 

after today’s workshop, the staff will be discussing potential performance measures with TC members to 152 

understand what we will be able to do with the performance measures data and the funding that we have 153 

to support this effort.  154 

Chair Steve Schewel noted that question 8 in the document needed to state “yes.” Chair Steve 155 

Schewel said he would let Meg Scully know later if he finds a similar typo on page 5. Chair Steve Schewel 156 

checked page 7 and asked if an attorney reviewed a section  for compliance. How do we monitor 157 

compliance?   Felix Nwoko responded that it’s generally monitored by FHWA and formally done every four 158 

years. He said the MPO just went through certification in April, and the MPO is in compliance.  159 

Chair Steve Schewel asked if staff would be bringing the MTP goals and objectives to the Durham 160 

City Council for review as stated on page 79; if not, the note should be taken out. Ellen Beckmann replied 161 

that she would review the material. 162 
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Chair Steve Schewel referenced earlier comments by Ellen Reckhow and noted that page 82 163 

includes the creation of a Complete Street Implementation Plan. This is something that Durham has 164 

planned, so this is good.  165 

Chair Steve Schewel asked for a motion to release the Draft FY2017 Unified Planning Work 166 

Program for public input. Lydia Lavelle motioned to release the Draft FY2017 Unified Planning Work 167 

Program. Pam Hemminger seconded the motion. The motion was carried unanimously. 168 

Chair Steve Schewel asked how they publicize the UPWP release. Meg Scully said that the MPO 169 

posts it on the website and puts an ad in the newspaper. Also, the announcement will be sent to an e-mail 170 

list that includes roughly 600 people. 171 

REPORTS: 172 

8. Report from the DCHC MPO Board Chair 173 
DCHC MPO Board Chair 174 
 175 

Chair Steve Schewel stated he has already given his report and that he wants to hear more about 176 

the Unified Planning Work Program in the future. 177 

9. Report from the DCHC MPO Technical Committee Chair 178 
Mark Ahrendsen, DCHC MPO TC Chair 179 
 180 

There was no report from the DCHC MPO Technical Committee Chair. 181 

10. Reports from LPA Staff 182 
Felix Nwoko, LPA Staff 183 
 184 

Felix Nwoko said the Staff Report is attached. At the last meeting, the MPO staff distributed the 185 

first Annual Report for the DCHC MPO. LPA staff are collecting any comments to revise the report. The 186 

MPO has also completed its first report on the website, which went live January 2015. Chair Steve Schewel 187 

stated that the website is very much improved. He asked if this Annual Report was a draft. Felix Nwoko 188 

stated yes.  189 

Chair Steve Schewel asked if there were any comments on the draft. He thanked them for making 190 

front and center the statement: The Region cannot build its way out of congestion. Chair Steve Schewel 191 
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said it looks like there’s a typo at the bottom of the first paragraph of page 9. He wanted to note that they 192 

all were 191st out of 221 jurisdictions in compact development patterns. Chair Steve Schewel noted that 193 

the top of page 24 says Prioritization and Raking, which should be Ranking. Also, on page 25, the list of 194 

members has him listed as a Commissioner; which he’s not. Chair Steve Schewel felt it was an extremely 195 

strong list of accomplishments. The MPO will issue this draft and Felix Nwoko will be looking for 196 

comments. Felix Nwoko stated that once they receive all the comments, they will post the final report on 197 

the website. Chair Steve Schewel asked how comments will be received. Felix Nwoko said comments will 198 

be received via email. Chair Steve Schewel asked when the comments are due. Felix Nwoko said by the 199 

next meeting.  200 

REPORTS: 201 

11. NCDOT Reports: 202 

Joey Hopkins, NCDOT Division 5, stated that the Alston Avenue project (U- 3308) is currently 203 

scheduled to be let next month. However, they are having delays in right-of-way acquisition and railroad 204 

agreements. Those delays are backing other things up. Because of the right-of-way delays, the utilities 205 

cannot be relocated, and the billboards cannot be relocated or moved. They are thinking of letting the 206 

contract in May or June. He will have more information at the meeting next month. Don Moffitt asked the 207 

name of the project. Joey Hopkins said it is the Alston Avenue widening. Joey Hopkins stated that he didn’t 208 

think it was prudent to let the project right now without the right-of- away in place. He thinks the project 209 

would cost more because of the unknowns and the longer contractual period.  210 

Ellen Reckhow asked whether the issues raised earlier by citizens, such as creating a street that 211 

accommodates multiple modes and is as walkable as possible, have been addressed. Mark Ahrendsen 212 

answered that it would be wrong to say that they have been resolved to everyone’s satisfaction, but the 213 

issues were debated and negotiated for a long time, and they have settled. Between Main Street and 214 

Holloway Street, the outside lanes will be parking and there will be bike lanes and sidewalks. Ellen Reckhow 215 
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mentioned that Fayetteville Street north of NC 147 looks too wide. Mark Ahrendsen said that area was a lot 216 

different when it was an active mill and railroad center that served Golden Belt. That is probably a good 217 

candidate for a road diet in the future. Ellen Reckhow asked whether the median will have any landscaping. 218 

Mark Ahrendsen stated that there will be landscaping where there are opportunities for it. Once the 219 

project is complete, there will be a separate landscaping agreement.  220 

Pam Hemminger asked what the issues are for the billboard.  Joey Hopkins stated it’s on a parcel 221 

that the state does not own yet and so can’t be moved yet.  222 

Ed Harrison asked who the bridge contact person is for Division 5. Joey Hopkins replied Lisa 223 

Gilchrist (in the Raleigh’s office) is the contact person. Joey Hopkins said he would get Lisa Gilchrist’s 224 

contact information for Ed Harrison. 225 

Joey Hopkins said Don Moffitt asked last month about the roundabout at Broad Street and Carver 226 

Street. The project is awarded but there are utility delays so the contractor agreed to delay his 227 

construction. NCDOT expects it to start in the spring. The famous 11’ 8” bridge made the national news a 228 

week or so ago and as did the bridge over Roxboro Street. There are signal system projects under 229 

construction to address the crash problem. The Gregson Street signal might be done in February. The 230 

Roxboro Street project has some rock obstacles and there are few contractors that deal with rock 231 

obstacles. They hope to have both projects completed by March. Joey Hopkins said the Erwin Road and 232 

Randolph Road traffic signal was installed but is not operational yet. The contractor is working through the 233 

punch list so maybe sometime next week it will be done. The sidewalks are in place but the crosswalks are 234 

not in place yet. Joey Hopkins said the Barbee Road and Herndon Road roundabout did not have adequate 235 

funding. They were able to acquire additional funds for the roundabout thanks to actions by the N.C. 236 

Senate and the Secretary of Transportation, which the NCDOT Board approved last week. NCDOT will re-237 

advertise the project, reduce the scope slightly to save money, and hope to get good bids that allow the 238 

project to start this summer.  239 
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Patrick Wilson stated that the NC 54 and Dodsons Crossroads intersection has been identified for a 240 

signal. The NCDOT Board will approve SPOT safety funding at their meeting in March. He will continue to 241 

update the DCHC MPO Board on the status of this project. Jim Crawford asked when the project would be 242 

completed. Patrick Wilson estimated that it would be finished in the summer. 243 

Pam Hemminger requested a status update on  the roundabout for Bennett Road and Mount 244 

Carmel Church. Patrick Wilson said he does not have a status but the project is in the STIP. He will check on 245 

it and send her the information after this meeting.  246 

Pam Hemminger requested a status update on Merritt Mill Road, East Main Street, West Franklin 247 

Street, and Brewer Lane. Patrick Wilson asked whether the Town’s staff have been working on the design. 248 

David Bonk said a consultant has been hired to do the design but they have not heard anything for a couple 249 

of months. Lydia Lavelle believed that Ed Harrison, Mark Klenschmidt, David Bonk, the meeting included 250 

the MPO members from each town, and she had attended a meeting on this project. She asked that staff 251 

pick this project up, again. 252 

Pam Hemminger requested a status update on the US 15-501 corridor study. Patrick Wilson said he 253 

will get an update for her. 254 

Lydia Lavelle asked about the status on the Morgan Creek greenway project. She attended the 255 

Greenways Commission meeting this week and this item came up again. She believes the Greenway 256 

Commission and staff inquired with NCDOT regarding how to cross Smith Level Road. Patrick Wilson said he 257 

will get and update. 258 

Ed Harrison asked who the NCDOT bridge replacement contact is for Division 7. Patrick Wilson said 259 

he would get the contact information for Ed Harrison. 260 

Jennifer Britt, Division 8, stated that she is standing in for Darius Sturdivant and has no updates. Jim 261 

Crawford said that Jeremiah Drive, which is a state road, is under five feet of water and about two dozen 262 

households have been unable to return home since Christmas Eve. It has been difficult because the Army 263 
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Corps of Engineer controls the water and the state controls the level of the road. It once was a project but 264 

got shelved. They had this problem with Hurricane Fran in 1996 and again this time. He asked if the project 265 

can be redefined and the road can be raised.  266 

Jennifer Britt said she has not spoken with Marty Tillman since she received calls last week 267 

concerning this issue, because he is in training. Jim Crawford said he understands Stagecoach Road is under 268 

water, as well. Jennifer Britt stated that she will get Jim Crawford an answer on both of these roadways. 269 

There was no report from the NCDOT Transportation Planning Branch and NCDOT Traffic 270 

Operations. 271 

Chair Steve Schewel asked Patrick McDonough, GoTriangle, to give a brief update on light rail. 272 

Patrick McDonough said GoTriangle provide a quarterly update on the light rail project as 273 

requested at the December Board meeting. The next update will be in March at the DCHC MPO Board and 274 

at the Durham-Orange workgroup. The Draft Environmental Impact Statement is on schedule, the target 275 

date is February 25, 2016. FTA is reading the draft final responses to comments. GoTrianlgle have drafted 276 

a Record of Decision with commitments, which includes the citizens and local government expressed 277 

concerns, and how the commitments will be studied and addressed in the future. The FTA is reviewing it 278 

for substance (any issues raised by the community) and potential legal actions. Patrick McDonough said 279 

such a review is very common for a project of this size to be reviewed for legal issues. 280 

Ellen Reckhow asked when they will be able to see the responses to the questions. Patrick 281 

McDonough said he will find out.  282 

Patrick McDonough stated GoTriangle has had some right-of-way discussions with the universities. 283 

The UNC conversations were very successful, and they believe UNC might sell some right-of-way for one 284 

dollar. GoTriangle has had some challenges with Duke University, issues such as US 15-501 right-of-way, 285 

Duke’s golf course, and a sewer easement. However, there was some very successful problem solving at a 286 

Duke meeting yesterday. He announced that Danny Rogers, who worked on the Charlotte light rail 287 
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project, will be the new GoTriangle light rail project manager starting March 7th. They are working on a 288 

reorganization of GoTriangle and GoDurham services in the US 15-501 corridor. The draft 289 

recommendations, which include more frequent service, will go out in February or March. He will confirm 290 

the dates.  291 

Ellen Reckhow asked how they pay for the service improvements. Patrick McDonough said he 292 

does not know if they break it out at a level where you can distinguish between sales tax and fees.  293 

Patrick McDonough said he would read a statement by NCDOT Secretary Nick Tennyson from an 294 

article in The Herald Sun. Ellen Reckhow pointed out that members have a paper copy. Patrick 295 

McDonough believed that the statement showed support for the Durham-Orange light rail transit from 296 

the Board of Transportation and NCDOT. 297 

Pam Hemminger asked about the timeline for citizen comments. Patrick McDonough said the 298 

public comment period on the DEIS is closed on the Durham-Orange Light Rail Transit project. However, 299 

the DEIS is not the end of engagement with the public. GoTriangle will have many public input 300 

opportunities over the next ten years as the project develops.    301 

Patrick McDonough believes that public comments, like those at the Durham Planning 302 

Commission meeting last night, will continue.  Pam Hemminger asked whether they still log those 303 

comments and how they let citizens know that they were heard. In the DEIS, Patrick McDonough 304 

explained their process of sorting comments. They will note that the public “X” expressed their concern 305 

and Go Triangle plans to mitigate the impacts or investigate a design adjustment in the engineering phase 306 

to see if there is a solution.  The public can see GoTriangle’s commitments to that as they go forward. He 307 

will ask Natalie Murdoch to come and talk directly to the Board on this subject. 308 

Ellen Reckhow said that she saw a newspaper article in which GoTriangle is piloting collaboration 309 

with TransLoc, a company in Durham, to seamlessly connect people on their last trip mile using Uber. She 310 
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attended a transit conference in October and learned that both MARTA in Atlanta and DART in Dallas used 311 

Uber successfully in this way.  312 

Chair Steve Schewel asked if there was a motion to adjourn the meeting. Lydia Lavelle motioned to 313 

adjourn and Pam Hemminger seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 314 

INFORMATIONAL ITEMS: 315 

12. Recent News, Articles, and Updates 316 

 All handouts are available on the website. 317 

ADJOURNMENT: 318 

There being no further business before the DCHC MPO Board, the meeting was adjourned at 319 

10:01 a.m. 320 
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	Meg Scully reminded everyone that the STP-DA funds are distributed first. She said some agencies use a small portion of it while others opt out of using it for planning. The City of Durham uses the funds for planning purposes. She said the section 5303 funds are administered by the North Carolina Department of Transportation. NCDOT notifies the MPO each year of the amount, which is distributed among Chapel Hill Transit and GoDurham. If all the money is not used, they lose it. 
	The DCHC MPO distributes the section 5307 funds each year. If the transit agencies decide to use it for planning, it is reflected in the UPWP. She explained the task breakdowns, discussed the LPA funding, which is referenced on pages 22-34, and pointed out that there is a narrative for the projects. The bulk of the UPWP document is composed of tables showing the sub-recipients funding by task and descriptions of the work to be done. 
	Meg Scully provided an overview of the LPA expenditures. Chair Steve Schewel asked if the LPA is the same as the MPO staff. She said, yes, it is the MPO staff, which consists of eight and one-half full-time staff people plus interns and some consultant work.
	Meg Scully also explained the local cost sharing for FY17 and referenced more information that is located on page 16. She said the local cost is generally based on population and the level of data collection within each jurisdiction.
	Meg Scully presented the schedule for the UPWP. The DCHC MPO Board will approve the final UPWP in February after holding a public hearing at that meeting. Today, the UPWP will be released for a 21-day public comment. This schedule is driven by the requirement of NCDOT to have a nearly complete draft submitted by the end of January, and then hopefully there are only minor changes after that date.
	Meg Scully noted that since this document was developed, the LPA had a conversation with the Capital Area MPO regarding three additional potential projects for FY2017 that would require a fairly small amount of money. The Technical Committee will review these projects and possibly make minor changes to the UPWP. 
	Don Moffitt asked if the public hearing is February 10 and if it occur during the normally scheduled DCHC MPO Board meeting. Meg Scully said yes. 
	Meg Scully stated that at their December 2015 meeting, the Technical Committee recommended the DCHC MPO Board release this draft for public comment, and asked if there were any questions. 
	Ellen Reckhow asked if the reauthorization of the transportation program at the federal level changed anything. Felix Nwoko responded that there is a slight increase in the money for FY16 and that there might be some other small impacts that we will amend into the UPWP later. Ellen Reckhow asked there will be some tweaking associated with the bill. Felix Nwoko stated yes. Mark Ahrendsen reminded everyone that a lot of the guidance comes out after the reauthorization bill passes. In fact, some of the rules and guidance for the previous bill, MAP-21, was just released. 
	Ed Harrison asked if the federal funds still provide 80% of the total for planning under the reauthorization. Meg Scully responded yes. 
	Bernadette Pelissier said they will talk about performance measures in the DCHC MPO Board – Goals/Objectives/Performance Measures workshop. Are there any constraints on performance measures for the 2045 MTP, such as cost? If so, will staff advise the Board on these constraints? Meg Scully said that after today’s workshop, the staff will be discussing potential performance measures with TC members to understand what we will be able to do with the performance measures data and the funding that we have to support this effort. 
	Chair Steve Schewel noted that question 8 in the document needed to state “yes.” Chair Steve Schewel said he would let Meg Scully know later if he finds a similar typo on page 5. Chair Steve Schewel checked page 7 and asked if an attorney reviewed a section  for compliance. How do we monitor compliance?   Felix Nwoko responded that it’s generally monitored by FHWA and formally done every four years. He said the MPO just went through certification in April, and the MPO is in compliance. 
	Chair Steve Schewel asked if staff would be bringing the MTP goals and objectives to the Durham City Council for review as stated on page 79; if not, the note should be taken out. Ellen Beckmann replied that she would review the material.
	Chair Steve Schewel referenced earlier comments by Ellen Reckhow and noted that page 82 includes the creation of a Complete Street Implementation Plan. This is something that Durham has planned, so this is good. 
	Chair Steve Schewel asked for a motion to release the Draft FY2017 Unified Planning Work Program for public input. Lydia Lavelle motioned to release the Draft FY2017 Unified Planning Work Program. Pam Hemminger seconded the motion. The motion was carried unanimously.
	Chair Steve Schewel asked how they publicize the UPWP release. Meg Scully said that the MPO posts it on the website and puts an ad in the newspaper. Also, the announcement will be sent to an e-mail list that includes roughly 600 people.
	REPORTS:
	8. Report from the DCHC MPO Board Chair
	DCHC MPO Board Chair
	Chair Steve Schewel stated he has already given his report and that he wants to hear more about the Unified Planning Work Program in the future.
	9. Report from the DCHC MPO Technical Committee Chair
	Mark Ahrendsen, DCHC MPO TC Chair
	There was no report from the DCHC MPO Technical Committee Chair.
	10. Reports from LPA Staff
	Felix Nwoko, LPA Staff
	Felix Nwoko said the Staff Report is attached. At the last meeting, the MPO staff distributed the first Annual Report for the DCHC MPO. LPA staff are collecting any comments to revise the report. The MPO has also completed its first report on the website, which went live January 2015. Chair Steve Schewel stated that the website is very much improved. He asked if this Annual Report was a draft. Felix Nwoko stated yes. 
	Chair Steve Schewel asked if there were any comments on the draft. He thanked them for making front and center the statement: The Region cannot build its way out of congestion. Chair Steve Schewel said it looks like there’s a typo at the bottom of the first paragraph of page 9. He wanted to note that they all were 191st out of 221 jurisdictions in compact development patterns. Chair Steve Schewel noted that the top of page 24 says Prioritization and Raking, which should be Ranking. Also, on page 25, the list of members has him listed as a Commissioner; which he’s not. Chair Steve Schewel felt it was an extremely strong list of accomplishments. The MPO will issue this draft and Felix Nwoko will be looking for comments. Felix Nwoko stated that once they receive all the comments, they will post the final report on the website. Chair Steve Schewel asked how comments will be received. Felix Nwoko said comments will be received via email. Chair Steve Schewel asked when the comments are due. Felix Nwoko said by the next meeting. 
	REPORTS:
	11. NCDOT Reports:
	Joey Hopkins, NCDOT Division 5, stated that the Alston Avenue project (U- 3308) is currently scheduled to be let next month. However, they are having delays in right-of-way acquisition and railroad agreements. Those delays are backing other things up. Because of the right-of-way delays, the utilities cannot be relocated, and the billboards cannot be relocated or moved. They are thinking of letting the contract in May or June. He will have more information at the meeting next month. Don Moffitt asked the name of the project. Joey Hopkins said it is the Alston Avenue widening. Joey Hopkins stated that he didn’t think it was prudent to let the project right now without the right-of- away in place. He thinks the project would cost more because of the unknowns and the longer contractual period. 
	Ellen Reckhow asked whether the issues raised earlier by citizens, such as creating a street that accommodates multiple modes and is as walkable as possible, have been addressed. Mark Ahrendsen answered that it would be wrong to say that they have been resolved to everyone’s satisfaction, but the issues were debated and negotiated for a long time, and they have settled. Between Main Street and Holloway Street, the outside lanes will be parking and there will be bike lanes and sidewalks. Ellen Reckhow mentioned that Fayetteville Street north of NC 147 looks too wide. Mark Ahrendsen said that area was a lot different when it was an active mill and railroad center that served Golden Belt. That is probably a good candidate for a road diet in the future. Ellen Reckhow asked whether the median will have any landscaping. Mark Ahrendsen stated that there will be landscaping where there are opportunities for it. Once the project is complete, there will be a separate landscaping agreement. 
	Pam Hemminger asked what the issues are for the billboard.  Joey Hopkins stated it’s on a parcel that the state does not own yet and so can’t be moved yet. 
	Ed Harrison asked who the bridge contact person is for Division 5. Joey Hopkins replied Lisa Gilchrist (in the Raleigh’s office) is the contact person. Joey Hopkins said he would get Lisa Gilchrist’s contact information for Ed Harrison.
	Joey Hopkins said Don Moffitt asked last month about the roundabout at Broad Street and Carver Street. The project is awarded but there are utility delays so the contractor agreed to delay his construction. NCDOT expects it to start in the spring. The famous 11’ 8” bridge made the national news a week or so ago and as did the bridge over Roxboro Street. There are signal system projects under construction to address the crash problem. The Gregson Street signal might be done in February. The Roxboro Street project has some rock obstacles and there are few contractors that deal with rock obstacles. They hope to have both projects completed by March. Joey Hopkins said the Erwin Road and Randolph Road traffic signal was installed but is not operational yet. The contractor is working through the punch list so maybe sometime next week it will be done. The sidewalks are in place but the crosswalks are not in place yet. Joey Hopkins said the Barbee Road and Herndon Road roundabout did not have adequate funding. They were able to acquire additional funds for the roundabout thanks to actions by the N.C. Senate and the Secretary of Transportation, which the NCDOT Board approved last week. NCDOT will re-advertise the project, reduce the scope slightly to save money, and hope to get good bids that allow the project to start this summer. 
	Patrick Wilson stated that the NC 54 and Dodsons Crossroads intersection has been identified for a signal. The NCDOT Board will approve SPOT safety funding at their meeting in March. He will continue to update the DCHC MPO Board on the status of this project. Jim Crawford asked when the project would be completed. Patrick Wilson estimated that it would be finished in the summer.
	Pam Hemminger requested a status update on  the roundabout for Bennett Road and Mount Carmel Church. Patrick Wilson said he does not have a status but the project is in the STIP. He will check on it and send her the information after this meeting. 
	Pam Hemminger requested a status update on Merritt Mill Road, East Main Street, West Franklin Street, and Brewer Lane. Patrick Wilson asked whether the Town’s staff have been working on the design. David Bonk said a consultant has been hired to do the design but they have not heard anything for a couple of months. Lydia Lavelle believed that Ed Harrison, Mark Klenschmidt, David Bonk, the meeting included the MPO members from each town, and she had attended a meeting on this project. She asked that staff pick this project up, again.
	Pam Hemminger requested a status update on the US 15-501 corridor study. Patrick Wilson said he will get an update for her.
	Lydia Lavelle asked about the status on the Morgan Creek greenway project. She attended the Greenways Commission meeting this week and this item came up again. She believes the Greenway Commission and staff inquired with NCDOT regarding how to cross Smith Level Road. Patrick Wilson said he will get and update.
	Ed Harrison asked who the NCDOT bridge replacement contact is for Division 7. Patrick Wilson said he would get the contact information for Ed Harrison.
	Jennifer Britt, Division 8, stated that she is standing in for Darius Sturdivant and has no updates. Jim Crawford said that Jeremiah Drive, which is a state road, is under five feet of water and about two dozen households have been unable to return home since Christmas Eve. It has been difficult because the Army Corps of Engineer controls the water and the state controls the level of the road. It once was a project but got shelved. They had this problem with Hurricane Fran in 1996 and again this time. He asked if the project can be redefined and the road can be raised. 
	Jennifer Britt said she has not spoken with Marty Tillman since she received calls last week concerning this issue, because he is in training. Jim Crawford said he understands Stagecoach Road is under water, as well. Jennifer Britt stated that she will get Jim Crawford an answer on both of these roadways.
	There was no report from the NCDOT Transportation Planning Branch and NCDOT Traffic Operations.
	Chair Steve Schewel asked Patrick McDonough, GoTriangle, to give a brief update on light rail.
	Patrick McDonough said GoTriangle provide a quarterly update on the light rail project as requested at the December Board meeting. The next update will be in March at the DCHC MPO Board and at the Durham-Orange workgroup. The Draft Environmental Impact Statement is on schedule, the target date is February 25, 2016. FTA is reading the draft final responses to comments. GoTrianlgle have drafted a Record of Decision with commitments, which includes the citizens and local government expressed concerns, and how the commitments will be studied and addressed in the future. The FTA is reviewing it for substance (any issues raised by the community) and potential legal actions. Patrick McDonough said such a review is very common for a project of this size to be reviewed for legal issues.
	Ellen Reckhow asked when they will be able to see the responses to the questions. Patrick McDonough said he will find out. 
	Patrick McDonough stated GoTriangle has had some right-of-way discussions with the universities. The UNC conversations were very successful, and they believe UNC might sell some right-of-way for one dollar. GoTriangle has had some challenges with Duke University, issues such as US 15-501 right-of-way, Duke’s golf course, and a sewer easement. However, there was some very successful problem solving at a Duke meeting yesterday. He announced that Danny Rogers, who worked on the Charlotte light rail project, will be the new GoTriangle light rail project manager starting March 7th. They are working on a reorganization of GoTriangle and GoDurham services in the US 15-501 corridor. The draft recommendations, which include more frequent service, will go out in February or March. He will confirm the dates. 
	Ellen Reckhow asked how they pay for the service improvements. Patrick McDonough said he does not know if they break it out at a level where you can distinguish between sales tax and fees. 
	Patrick McDonough said he would read a statement by NCDOT Secretary Nick Tennyson from an article in The Herald Sun. Ellen Reckhow pointed out that members have a paper copy. Patrick McDonough believed that the statement showed support for the Durham-Orange light rail transit from the Board of Transportation and NCDOT.
	Pam Hemminger asked about the timeline for citizen comments. Patrick McDonough said the public comment period on the DEIS is closed on the Durham-Orange Light Rail Transit project. However, the DEIS is not the end of engagement with the public. GoTriangle will have many public input opportunities over the next ten years as the project develops.   
	Patrick McDonough believes that public comments, like those at the Durham Planning Commission meeting last night, will continue.  Pam Hemminger asked whether they still log those comments and how they let citizens know that they were heard. In the DEIS, Patrick McDonough explained their process of sorting comments. They will note that the public “X” expressed their concern and Go Triangle plans to mitigate the impacts or investigate a design adjustment in the engineering phase to see if there is a solution.  The public can see GoTriangle’s commitments to that as they go forward. He will ask Natalie Murdoch to come and talk directly to the Board on this subject.
	Ellen Reckhow said that she saw a newspaper article in which GoTriangle is piloting collaboration with TransLoc, a company in Durham, to seamlessly connect people on their last trip mile using Uber. She attended a transit conference in October and learned that both MARTA in Atlanta and DART in Dallas used Uber successfully in this way. 
	Chair Steve Schewel asked if there was a motion to adjourn the meeting. Lydia Lavelle motioned to adjourn and Pam Hemminger seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously.
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	ADJOURNMENT:
	There being no further business before the DCHC MPO Board, the meeting was adjourned at 10:01 a.m.

